HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)

Minutes

October 8, 2009




HPPC Members Present:
Pedro Arista

Jonathan Batiste

Jackson Bowman

Gayle Burns

Ed Chitty
Grant Colfax

Michael Discepola

Celia Gomez

Isela González

Ben Hayes

Tom Kennedy

Weihaur Lau
Montica Levy

Esther Lucero

Tatiana Molinar

Steve Muchnick

John Newmeyer

Kyriell Noon 
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Ken Pearce
Perry Rhodes III
Gwen Smith
Marshon Smith
Yavanté Thomas-Guess 

Tonya Williams 

Luke Woodward
HPPC Members Absent:
* Michael Cooley

* Tracey Packer, Ex Officio
* Frank Strona
* Barbara Weiss

* - These members notified the Chair of their intended absences in advance of the meeting.
HIV Prevention Section (HPS):

Vincent Fuqua

Emalie Huriaux
Betty Chan Lew
Eileen Loughran
Michael Paquette

Jenna Rapues
Harder + Co.:

Kym Dorman

Process Evaluation:

Kathleen Roe



Guests: 
Andrea, El/LA Program

Vidal Antonio, MNHC

Rick Andrews, HHSPC

Melanie Bier, AETC-SFGH

Noah Briones, Walden House

Celinda Cantu, HIV Health Services

Maria Crispi, City College of SF

Kainne Dokubo, UCSF-CAPS

Rick Gerharter, BAR
Luis Gutierrez-Mock, CAPS

Gavin Morrow Hall, HIV Research

Juanita H., EL/LA Program

Armando Hernandez, IFR
Claudia Hernandez, EL/LA Program

Kevin Jefferson, Community Member

Dominique Leslie, Hep C Task Force

Johann Long, El/LA Program
Jovana Luna, EL/LA Program

Steve Manley, HIV Health Services

Vanessa Merlias, EL/LA Program

Marcia Ochoa, EL/LA Program

Melinda Pierson, BCA

Melanie Raggoza, PRC

Joe Ramirez Forcier, PRC

Alla Rivas, SFDPH-HPS

Michael Scarce, community

Kevin Shi, API Wellness Center

Anne Smogur-Saldivar

Donald Soto, LSS

Tee Tagor, Community Member
Tewodros Tekesel, BCA

Marliese Warren, UCSF

Terry Young, HHSPC
Welcome, Introductions, Announcements, Agenda Changes

Co-Chair Grant Colfax called the meeting to order at 3:05 PM.  He explained that the Council’s facilitating duties rotate between the Co-Chairs, consisting of two from the community and one representing the government.  He reminded attendees of the “Rules of Respectful Engagement” and that they were posted on the meeting room’s wall.  
Pedro Arista announced that the HIV Research Section is currently enrolling volunteers for one of its newest studies, The Strand Study.  This study will examine whether different doses of tenofovir can be measured using hair samples.  This study will be helpful in developing hair as a tool for measuring how well people are taking tenofovir and how well it is metabolized by the body.  The study is being conducted by the SF DPH in partnership with UCSF.  If you're 18 years or older, are HIV negative and have naturally dark hair, you may be eligible to participate and earn up to $1300.  For more information, you can call (415) 503-2163 or email strand@sfdph.org
Weihaur Lau announced that he co-founded a Holistic Health Center in the Castro.  The Hanuman Center is committed to making holistic health accessible to communities challenged by HIV, addictions and cancer.  The Hanuman Center offer yoga classes on sliding-scale and Mediation on donation basis.  More information please contact Weihaur (415).652.1523, ILS.Weihaur@gmail.com or www.hanumancenter.com The location is 4450 18th St. (at Douglass) in San Francisco.
Tom Kennedy announced the community organizing event BLACKOUT.  He explained that BLACKOUT promotes diversity, acceptance and community within the Castro.  The night is one of the numerous activities under STOP AIDS' OUR LOVE Program.  The next BLACKOUT is happening this Friday, October 16th from 9pm - 2am at Toad Hall on 18th Street in the Castro.
1. Review and Approval of Minutes from 9/10/2009

Steve Muchnick moved and Tonya Williams seconded approval of the minutes for the 9/10/09 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows:

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Pedro Arista
	Y
	Tatiana Molinar
	Y

	
	Jonathan Batiste
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	
	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	Y

	
	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	
	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	NP

	
	Grant Colfax
	Y
	Perry Rhodes III
	A

	
	Michael Cooley
	NP
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	
	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	
	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Frank Strona
	NP

	
	Isela González
	Y
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	
	Ben Hayes
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	Y

	
	Tom Kennedy
	Y
	Luke Woodward
	Y

	
	Weihaur Laur
	Y
	
	

	
	Montica Levy
	A
	
	

	
	Esther Lucero
	Y
	
	

	
	
	
	
	


Y=Yes   N=NO   A=Abstain   NP=Not Present

The minutes of the 9/103/09 HPPC meeting were approved by roll call vote.
2. General Public Comment

Grant Colfax explained that several members of the public have signed up to make comment, so in the interest of time we will limit to 2 minutes each.  Vincent will be acting as timekeeper.
The public comment is summarized below:

Jen Sarche from the HIV Research Section spoke on behalf of the new HIV Vaccine results that have been in the news recently.  The study showed a very modest but statistically significant 30% reduction in risk for acquiring HIV among Thai men and women between the ages of 18-30.  

She explained that there are few really important things to know:

1.  This is a hugely successful trial, 16,000 people participated.  It's a huge statement about the Thai researchers and community that this trial was conducted and completed successfully.  The results are also a huge signal that it is possible to make an HIV vaccine, and that is something to celebrate!

2.  A 30% effective vaccine in one population does not signify the end of the search for a vaccine.  It is unlikely this vaccine will get licensed, but what it does do is give us more of a hint about what kind of immune responses can be elicited that may be protective.  All of our studies will continue as they are for now, and these findings will hopefully help us understand more about what kind of immune responses we are shooting for.  These findings will certainly advance the field!

3.  Our current studies, including HVTN 505, 077, and 205, will continue to actively recruit.  Please spread the word!  Find out more about them by calling (415) 554-9068, or www.SFisReady.org.

4.  Our best HIV prevention tools are still condoms, reducing the number of partners and needle exchange.  Even when we do find a vaccine, it will be in addition to, and not a replacement for, these strategies.

She asked members to contact if they have any questions.
Vidal Anton came to give comment on Latino providers Statement. 

Luis Gutierrez-Mock came to speak to the Council on behalf of the defunding of the EL/LA program.

Marcia Ochoa came to speak to the Council on behalf of the EL/LA program for Trans Latinas.

Noah Briones came to announce a new Bereavement Support Group at Hospice By the Bay.  He added that he has developed a grief support group specifically for the LGBT community.  He explained that the course is 8 weeks and they will accept clients through October 22.  There are six spots (total of 12) open for the session beginning October 15, and the next sessions will be scheduled for the middle of January 2010.  He explained that the course will be offered every quarter.  For additional information please contact Hospice by the Bay at (415) 526-5699 ext. 8530 or www.hospicebythebay.org.
3.  Members’ Response to Public Comment

Grant asked for Members’ Response to the Public Comment.  The comments included the following:
Yavante thanked all the individuals for giving public comment.  He specifically shared his appreciation for those that spoke on behalf of the EL/LA program.

Jackson Bowman also expressed appreciation for all the members of the public that made comment.  He expressed concern for the El/LA program defunding, and requested this be followed at Steering.
Luke Woodward thanked all the individuals that made public comment. He expressed concern for the “huge loss” for the Trans community. He requested that we discuss ways of preventing this situation from happening in the future.

Grant thanked everyone for their comments. And said Co-chairs and Steering will discuss these items at the upcoming meetings.  

4.  HPPC Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Written Report
Grant drew members’ attention to the document “Co-Chairs’ report of 10/08/09”, which has been emailed to all members and was available at the meeting room’s front table.  He asked members to read the report and if anyone has questions, please use one of the 3x5 index cards, or talk to staff or Co-chairs during the break.
Grant gave update on the budget.  He explained that the mayor has proposed backfilling the State cuts to HIV prevention.  This is great news!  The next step in the process is that the proposed budget gets sent to the Board of Supervisors.  Grant added that he will let the Council know as soon as he hears official update on funding.
Grant also announced the upcoming White House meeting on National HIV/AIDS Strategy Community Discussion.  He explained that the San Francisco meeting will be October 16, at the Mission Bay Conference Center, 1675 Owens Street, 6-8-pm.  He encouraged all to attend.  Adding that this is a great opportunity to listen to and be heard by the leaders of the National HIV/AIDS Strategy.
5.  Election of an At-Large member to the Steering Committee
Grant explained that today the Council will be electing an At-large member to the Steering Committee.  At-Large Members are HPPC members and are not chairs or co-chairs of their committee.  At-Large Members are regular members of the Steering Committee with voting responsibilities.  He then went through a brief presentation titled, “1008 At-Large Election”.
Grant explained that there were two candidates but Yavante has withdrawn his name.  He added that Frank Strona notified Co-Chairs several weeks ago that he would not be able to attend today’s meeting.  Frank has asked that Co-Chairs read his statement in his absence.  Grant highlighted that Frank has been on Steering as the Co-chair of the SMTD committee.  That committee has completed its years work so will no longer meet.  For continuity, Frank had asked Steering if he could run for the At-Large seat.
Grant asked if there was any public comment-there was none.
Once ballot slips were complete, they were collected by staff and tallied by Jenna Rapues.  Grant announced that Frank Strona has been elected as the At-Large Steering representative.
	Member
	Frank Strona
	Abstain
	Member
	Frank Strona
	Abstain

	Pedro Arista
	Y
	
	Tatiana Molinar
	Y
	

	Jonathan Batiste
	Y
	
	Steve Muchnick
	Y
	

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	
	John Newmeyer
	Y
	

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	
	Kyriell Noon
	Y
	

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	
	Ken Pearce
	Y
	

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	
	Perry Rhodes III
	Y
	

	Michael Cooley
	NP
	
	Gwen Smith
	Y
	

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	
	Marshon Smith
	Y
	

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	
	Frank Strona
	Y
	

	Isela González
	Y
	
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y
	

	Ben Hayes
	Y
	
	Tonya Williams
	Y
	

	Tom Kennedy
	Y
	
	Luke Woodward
	Y
	

	Weihaur Lau
	Y
	
	
	
	

	Montica Levy
	Y
	
	
	
	

	Esther Lucero
	Y
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Total
	26/26
	


6.  Review & Approve the Compendium (“Guide”) of the Strategies & Interventions Chapter
Grant explained that this will be presented by Weihaur Lau with support from Emalie Huriaux, the HPS staff on the committee.  Grant reminded the Council that an update was presented last month, and that the Compendium was sent to members last week for review.
Weihaur went through the slide presentation titled, “1008 Approval of the Guide for SI Chapter v 2”. 
   He explained that the Guide is meant to be a resource for providers.  The theories, strategies and
   interventions are not prioritized and organizations are encouraged to select various theories, 
   strategies, and interventions to develop their HIV prevention programs.  He explained that
organizations are also encouraged to look beyond the Guide for theories, strategies, and interventions that will work for their priority population(s).  He asked members to look at the attached handout, titled, “1008 Overview of Guide Handout”.
Grant asked the Council if there were any questions.  There were no questions from the members.
Grant explained that since this is coming from committee we do not need a motion.  He asked for public comment, in which there was none. Grant then asked the group if they were ready to vote. 
The vote was done by roll call.

	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	Pedro Arista
	Y
	Tatiana Molinar
	Y

	Jonathan Batiste
	Y
	Steve Muchnick
	Y

	Jackson Bowman
	Y
	John Newmeyer
	Y

	Gayle Burns
	Y
	Kyriell Noon
	Y

	Ed Chitty
	Y
	Ken Pearce
	Y

	Grant Colfax
	Y
	Perry Rhodes III
	Y

	Michael Cooley
	NP
	Gwen Smith
	Y

	Michael Discepola
	Y
	Marshon Smith
	Y

	Celia Gomez
	Y
	Frank Strona
	NP

	Isela González
	Y
	Yavanté Thomas-Guess
	Y

	Ben Hayes
	Y
	Tonya Williams
	Y

	Tom Kennedy
	Y
	Luke Woodward
	Y

	Weihaur Laur
	Y
	
	

	Montica Levy
	Y
	
	

	Esther Lucero
	Y
	
	

	
	
	
	


The Compendium “Guide” has been approved for inclusion in the 2010 Plan.  Grant thanked the committee, and explained to the Council that now all of the sections of the Plan are completed and approved.
Break
At 3:45 Grant announced to the HPPC that they can break until 4:25, when we will be joined by the HSPC.  The joint meeting will begin promptly at 4:30 pm.
JOINT MEETING BEGINS
The meeting was called to order at 4:30 pm by Grant Colfax and Laura Thomas.
Laura explained that for the HHSPC the meeting must be called to order and the agenda approved by role call vote.
Call to Order of the HIV Health Services Planning Council: Roll Call, and Approval of Agenda
7.  Roles, Mission, & Vision of both Councils
Each Council was asked to develop a brief presentation which describes the goals & vision of their group.
Grant went through the HPPC presentation titled “1008 joint meeting HPPC presentation v3.  Grant went through basic information including the demographic breakdown of the HPPC membership.  
He then explained the primary goals of the Council, adding that we have just completed the 2010 Plan and would like to present it to the HHSPC in early 2010.
Mark Molnar went through the presentation for the HHSPC.  The presentation, titled “1008 joint meeting HHSPC” was sent out in advance of the meeting.  Mark briefly explained the Ryan White Legislation and gave an overview of the requirements for membership on the HHSPC Council.
8.  Hep C:  Implications for HIV Care and Prevention

Grant explained that this agenda item will consist of a presentation to provide an overview of Hepatitis so that members will be prepared to discuss specific questions in the small groups. Dr. Brad Hare, Assistant Clinical Professor of Medicine, UCSF and Medical Director of Positive Health Program at SFGH and Emalie Huriaux, HIV Prevention Section presented the slides.
A member asked why Hep C rates are so high among Vietnam Veterans.  It was explained that not only were vaccine guns re-used but Vietnam was also part of the Golden Triangle and abundant with opium dens, and there was excessive blood on the battlefields.

A member asked about early symptoms of co-infection of HIV & Hep C.  It was explained that symptoms of Hep A, B, C are alike and not different for HIV+ or HIV-.  It was added that Hep A clears the body, Hep B may or may not clear the body, and Hep C may or may not clear the body.  Fatigue and/or skin problems can be a symptom of Hep C, but it also may have no symptoms.

Dr. Hare added that reinfection can happen because of different genotype—can get re-infected with the same genotype.  Hep C genotype 1 is the hardest to treat.

Dr. Hare clarified that HIV+ individuals that are co-infected with Hep C are eligible for a liver transplant.
Based on the information presented, the members were asked to discuss the questions in their assigned small group.  Recommendations or follow-up items will be sent to POI and the Mayor’s task Force for follow-up.  A facilitator and a note taker were assigned to each group.  
The groups were asked to report back from their small groups.  Highlights include the following: 

1)  What should my council(s) do differently as a result of what I’ve heard?
· Guidelines for frequency for testing antibody IDU

· Clearing house of information: UCSF, Kaiser, SFAF, and others

· Prevention Hep c express difficulties – prevention plan for Hep c

· Magnet has no information

· Both councils to collaborate around need to integrate and include information

· Encourage funders to educate and distribute information, include it in contracts

· How to improve treatment response for African American: better treatment, more support

· More frequent testing for HIV +: new standard of care, pooling, and all HIV positive and MSM tested

· Outreach: need assessment

· Funding: testing

· Support (group) = inclusive

· Education: providers, doctors, consumers, nurse, etc.

· Hepatitis screening 

· Social campaign for Hepatitis A, B, and C

· Integrate information more

· Work group of both councils and Mayor Task Force
2.  What are opportunities for collaboration between HIV health services & HIV prevention to address HCV?

            -   More than one joint meeting per year (more collaboration) 

            -   Folsom Fair, Leather community (ideal venues to educate)

            -   Both councils should advocate for research: women, African American, and others

            -   Prevention messages for HIV +:  serosorting implications

            -   Increase education about HCV:  testing, reduce harm/chance of transmission

            -   Address stigma related to drug use and discrimination against drug user

            -   POI; share the information, have more people join the committee

            -   Mayor Hepatitis task force- join the committee

            -   Create talking points for providers

            -   Produce joint materials/articles ex. sero-sorting

            -   Recommend integrated funding

               -   Establish standards of care for frequency of testing
3.   When does it make sense to add HCV-related messages to HIV prevention & health service messages (and when doesn’t it make sense)?

· Primary care

· Testing and counseling

· Risk reduction counseling

· General prevention counseling

· Anytime

· Integrate into health classes = high schools

· Tie into syringe access

· During regular health screenings

· = Yes! – At needle exchange or any high risk groups including youth groups

· Prevention message similar to avoid risk

· Pool resources in setting out

· * Differencing stigmas – may or may not affect the message being heard

· Use various media (any and all)

· Target specific populations: MSM, Trans, IDU’s, youth, HIV + (co-infection), fetish community, prison population

· Now and all of the time

· When wouldn’t we?

· In San Mateo County, they offer it now

· If HCV + then what?

· If not an IDU, then not at risk

· More education needed with health care commission

· COE model – integrate testing for both (HCV/HIV)

· Increase messages for non-IDU using community

4.  What do we not know that we need to know regarding HCV? (e.g. research priorities)
· Risk of HIV infection once infected by HCV?
· Sexual transmission on heterosexual and youth
· Between positive and negative guys – understanding sexual transmission
· Why do African American respond differently to treatment
· Need to know African American difference to treatment – more research on several other ethnicity
· Sexual transmission
· Are there clinical trials? 
· What are the modes of transmission?
· Can a vaccine be created?
· Why is there a treatment disparity in African American
· Can a vaccine be developed
· More studies on co-infection
· Number of demographics (stats)
· Transmission between MSM and sexual transmission period
· More information on viral load
· Veterans component and how to increase work with V.A.
· More information regarding tattooing and piercing
· What do the physicians think S.O.C. should be?
· S.O.C for outreach workers who do HIV Outreach? (guidelines)
· Rapid testing and self testing for HCV?

5.  Are there follow-up actions that should be forwarded to the Mayor’s Hepatitis C Task Force to address?

· Money = for testing and research

· Ageing = HIV + = Hepatitis C > different reactions 

· Routine testing?

· Unprotected anal sex. First form of transmission

· Private care providers education

· Advocate for more inclusion (everyone)

· ARIS = co-infected, stage, and type regarding hepatitis

· Self- help = connected

· Aggressive public awareness campaign

· Need for integrated funding + care, prevention, STD, and CBHS

· Quarterly report

· Best practice for testing

· Mandated offer of testing in residential treatment centers

· Research

· Funding for treatment
9.  Next Steps

Grant Colfax and Laura Thomas said that the information from the small groups will be sent to the POI committee and to the Mayor’s Task Force.  They both acknowledged the rich discussions in the small groups.  The Councils were reminded that in 2010, the joint meeting will be on the HHSPC schedule. 
10.  Summary, Evaluation, and Closure of Meeting

Grant asked all members to complete the process evaluation forms marked “joint meeting” and return to staff or Kathleen Roe, the process evaluator.  HPPC members were asked to clean up the area around their seats and to exit quietly because the HHSPC was still in session.
11.  Adjournment of Joint Meeting
Grant Colfax and Laura Thomas adjourned the joint meeting at 6:00 pm.
Minutes prepared by Eileen Loughran.
****This meeting was not recorded due to technical difficulties with the digital recorder.****
The next HPPC meeting will be Thursday, November 12, 2009 at the Quaker Meeting House, 65 Ninth Street, San Francisco.
The next HPPC business meeting will be held on Thursday November 12th, 2009


3:00 – 6:00 PM


Quaker Meeting House, 65  9th St. (between Market & Mission), San Francisco.
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